
Minutes of the Davis Democratic Club Board Meeting

Tuesday December 4, 2018

Place: The Home of Stephen and Robin Souza

Address: 2424 Rodin Place

Davis, CA  95616

Before the meeting commenced, Elly Fairclough tendered her resignation as Membership Chair to President Stephen Souza.  President Souza reluctantly accepted her resignation as Membership Chair and thanked for her years of service to the board as a board member and as Membership Chair.  

Meeting called to order at 7:04 PM by President Stephen Souza

Quorum was 8 members 

Members Present: 9 members present

President Stephen Souza

Vice President Absent

Treasurer Ameer Alsawaf

Recording Secretary G Richard Yamagata 

Corresponding Secretary Absent

Publicity Absent

Membership Chair Elly Fairclough

Newsletter Editor Carl Schmid

Immediate Past President Absent

Past President Bob Bockwinkel

Board Members:  Jan Agee, Tom Dowling

Ex-Officio: Nico Vallone and Perrin Swanlund represented the Davis Campus Dems with one vote between them, YCDP was represented by an e-mail from Bob Schelen.

MRC Greenwood has been granted a sabbatical.  Linda Deos was at the Davis City Council meeting along with Dillan Horton.

Board Members absent:  Linda Deos, Elizabeth Oramas Dias, Giles Giovinazzi, Rick Gonzales, Dillan Horton, Arun Sen, MRC Greenwood.

ATTENDANCE

The by-laws state that an individual cannot miss 3 meetings in a row.  It also states that a person cannot miss 3 meetings in a 5 meeting reporting period.  This is to prevent members from showing up every other meeting or 50% of the time.  

Ex-Officio members absent:  Bob Schelen, Bill Julian, Jim Provenza.

There were 2 guests present:  Saira Delgado and Perrin Swanlund.

A quorum is 8 board members.  A Quorum was present at the meeting with 9 board members attending.

AGENDA

The agenda was presented to the board by the President, Stephen Souza.   

MOTION/VOTE

Bob Bockwinkel made the motion to pass the agenda with no changes.  Carl Schmid seconded the motion.   The agenda was passed with unanimous approval.

MINUTES: October

The minutes for the October Board meeting had been posted to the server and an e-mail sent out to the board.  

MOTION/VOTE

The minutes were moved for approval by Bob Bockwinkel.  The approval of the minutes was seconded by Carl Schmid.  The minutes were passed as submitted without objection and with no abstentions.

MINUTES: November

The minutes for the October Board meeting had been posted to the server and an e-mail sent out to the board.  

DISCUSSION

Elly Fairclough stated that minutes did not reflect her words and/or intent at the last meeting.  She wanted the minutes to note that she wanted to “discourage” the serving of pizza at the Holiday Party.  The minutes will be adjusted to reflect this.

MOTION/VOTE

The minutes were moved for approval with the single change as noted by Elly Fairclough  by Bob Bockwinkel.  The approval of the minutes was seconded by Carl Schmid.  The minutes were passed as changed without objection and with no abstentions.

PUBLIC COMMENT

There was no public comment.  The two guests Saira and Perrin/Nico are on the agenda to speak.

REPORTS

YOLO COUNTY DEMOCRATIC PARTY - YCDP REPORT

Bob Schelen gave the report for the YCDP via e-mail, which Stephen Souza read.   Bob stated that he wants to not run for another term as Chair of the YCDP.  The last election, Bob was drafted into office, because no other candidate was acceptable to those gathered to vote.  Bob has stated his unwillingness to serve and wants someone else to be given the chance to lead.

Bob Schelen began the report by saying that all 3 local candidates endorsed by the YCDP won their elections.  He credited the YCDP committee formed to vet the nominees for the success in this process to find and endorse the best candidates.  The hard work paid off this time.

Bob stated that he is trying to get Tony Thurman to be the keynote speaker at the Love Your Electeds DDC meeting/potluck in February.  This may prove difficult, now that Tony Thurman was declared the winner after a week of counting votes, a week in which he was trailing at the beginning and slowly emerged the winner.  If he is not able to speak at the Valentine event, he is expected to come to the Champagne Brunch in June/July.  

Bob Schelen finished the report by stating, after a very successful election effort, the headquarters is closing down.  They are slowly getting things out of the headquarters, but there is no rush, because there will be no tenants moving in and the facility is to be completely renovated.  

On another note, Bob Schelen stated that A Dem Caucus to elect delegates to the California Democratic Party Convention will occur on January 13 at the Veterans Memorial facility in Davis at 10AM.  At that gathering, seven men and seven women will be elected.  

Giles Giovinazzi had requested that DDC board put together a committee and endorse candidates for this election.  Since the club has never done this in the past and it would have to done in basically, less than month, President Stephen Souza told Giles that this could not be done and that not only was there not enough time, it could prove to be fractious for the club.  Many of our club members have run for the e-board delegate seats and have not been elected, because candidates come from all over the Assembly district.  There was a lot of discussion at this board meeting about who was elected and who was not in past caucuses.  The caucus takes place at two separate locations and candidates are allowed to speak through tele-presence.  

Stephen Souza encourages candidates to put ads or statements into the next newsletter that will come out in December, before the caucus.  It was stated that 90% of the club membership has a preference as to who they want to cast their vote for and the newsletter is the perfect medium to use to get their message out to the people that turn out to vote.  

Saira Delgado gave a short report for State Assembly representative Cecilia Aguiar-Curry on her activities after the election.   

COMMITTEE REPORTS

BOARD MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Bob Bockwinkel reported that he did not have any candidates to serve on the board at this time.  G Richard Yamagata asked what happened to the person that had attended the September, October and November board meetings and wanted to serve on the board.  Carl Schmid stated that he remembered the person and that his name was Derek Corea.  Bob stated that he would follow up on this.

It was stated that Saira Delgado should be asked to serve on the board.  She stated that there may be a conflict of interest as she served on the staff of our Assembly person, Cecilia Aguiar-Curry.  [The DDC by-laws take this into account and state that board members can vote on issues that concern the people that they work for and that they just have to state in the discussion that they work for the person in question.  It is traditional for the board member to abstain from voting on the issue, but is not required. Secretary note; GRY]  Saira stated that she would think about joining the board, but made no commitment at this meeting.  

TREASURER REPORT

Treasurer Ameer Alsawef had previously e-mailed the bank statements to the board, last month.  He reported that he started December with @$5270 in the Federal account and $364 is in the State account.  After the Holiday Party, we had $7500 in the Federal account.  The state account was unchanged.  Of the $2200 that came into the club, $725+ came from donations, most notably Bob Bockwinkel and G Richard Yamagata plus two others.  He noted that there was only $218 in expenses, because Arun Sen paid for the International House fees for using that location for the Holiday Party.  

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Elly Fairclough stated that 17 members paid their dues at the Holiday Party.  She amended the above report by stating that Arun Sen was one of the four big donors in cash to the club, in addition to the donation-in-kind for the rental of the International House.  She stated that 25 members had paid to date for their 2019 dues.    

Elly Fairclough read the letter of resignation as membership chair that she had submitted to Stephen Souza before the meeting.  [I had hoped to get an e-mailed copy of that resignation letter to be included in these minutes, but that was not completed due to the holidays.]   The letter stated that she had served on the board for 5 years, three of those as membership chair.  

She stated that she had regularly updated the club roster, checked the club PO Box for correspondence and checks, regularly updated the club database of members, forwarded checks to the Club Treasurer and sat with the treasurer at club events to expedite sign in at club events where money was accepted.  

Carl Schmid gave thanks for doing an excellent job as membership chair and noted that she mailed out thank you notes and did things that gave a personal touch with the membership.  The board then gave a round of applause for Elly for her service.  

Elly stated that Stephen Souza had taken over the printing of the mailing labels, but she still had to keep the database updated for this monthly, now 10 times a year task.  She still plans to be able to attend board meetings in emeritus status, without attendance requirements.  She finished b saying the membership chair job should be divided into two jobs, like the secretary position

President Stephen Souza stated his thoughts about the position.  He is hoping that Linda Deos will step up and take over membership chair.  Since she plans to run for elected office, it is a good way to get to know politically active Davis voters.  Will Arnold was membership chair for only 2 months before he was elected to the Davis City Council.  

President Souza went on to say how Betty Weir would keep 3 by 5 cards with personal information about club member birthdays and send out birthday cards from the club.  Betty would send out other things like condolences from the club for deaths in the family.  He stated that as one gets to know the membership, it only strengthens the club.

Treasurer Ameer Alsawaf stated that Quick Books can be a method that the club can track the club membership both in dues payments and personal information.  President Souza stated that we will discuss this at a later meeting.  [One of the problems with using Quick Books, is that there is a yearly registration fee to have the program on a computer.  The membership chair would have to have a paid Quick Books account.]  The discussion continued and it was noted that River City wants to handle all of the checks and interaction with the membership in terms of the dues and donations.  It was discussed that this would become very non-personal and also River City would charge the club for this “service.”   It was concluded that the club would keep things the way that we have been doing them for now.

COLLEGE CAMPUS DEMS

The campus Dems were all involved with Finals and finishing up the quarter.  Perrin did report that the campus club is full of energy and it is expected that they will have good attendance for Winter Quarter at their meetings.  The organization had seen a doubling of the membership over the previous year.  Because it was an election year, people were energized to join the club, but the membership had performed so well, that the Davis Campus Dems is seen as the shining example of what a College Dems organization can achieve for the Democratic Party.  Every single member helped campaigns across the state, especially in the house races.  Some members even volunteered to work campaigns in other states.  He stated that during Winter quarter, they will begin to replenish their war chest and hope to send members to the State Convention.  Many of the members of the organization hold seats with the State Party Organization.  He ended the report saying that the organization will be coming to the DDC board for help in fundraising, which President Souza replied that the club will help as it has in the past.

NEWSLETTER

Carl Schmid reported on the content of the next newsletter.  As previously discussed, the club did not publish a newsletter and will only publish 10 times a year.  The next news letter will feature photos from the Holiday Party and election recap stories by Bob Schelen and Andrew Kim [Flip the 14].   

GENERAL MEETINGS

HOLIDAY PARTY 

The expenses for the Holiday Party were discussed in reference to the upcoming “Love your Electeds” event.  If not for Arun, the cost of the rental of the facility would have been $737 for rental, set-up and clean-up.  If you include the liquor license to serve champagne at this event, it comes to $858 to have this event at the I-House.  In addition, to get the liquor license, DDC Vice President Rick Gonzales had to drive to the I-House location and canvass neighbors.  He had to collect 20 neighbor signatures of people that signed-off on having alcohol at the I-House location for this event.  This is a requirement by the City of Davis.  

VALENTINE’S DAY PARTY

From the previous discussion it was decided that the way to go in terms of expense and the requirements for a liquor license that having the event at a private home or private location would be best.  Homes or private locations do not need a liquor license.  It was discussed that we could ask to have the event at the home of Don Saylor  or MRC Greenwood.  

The second option is to have the event at the Odd Fellows Hall.  The guests would have to pay for their own drinks at the bar run by the Odd Fellows.  The cost would be $145 per hour, which is $580 versus $858 and you would not have go through all of the work and expense of getting a liquor license.  There are many board members that are Odd Fellows and they are suppose to be able to have an hours free use per year of the facilities, so we could get a break from the IOOF hall rental to $435.  

We could also have the event at a City of Davis facility, like the Senior Center, though that would have to be researched.  The club has had the event at the club house on Kennedy, which we used rent free by the good graces of Rita Montes-Martin as a resident member.  We also held board meetings there in the past.  

In the end, Stephen Souza stated that he would ask John Natsulas, if the club could use the Gallery as the “Love Your Electeds” location at no charge to the club.  The event will be from 6 to 8PM on February 10th.

NEW & OLD BUSINESS

FACEBOOK, TWITTER, INSTAGRAM, and WEB SITE

Bob Bockwinkel stated that the Facebook page has been extremely active with a lot of new information being put up on the page.  Just a single article put up has garnered 13,500 accesses the previous month and continues to be picked up by other Facebook accounts.  The site continues to have over 1300 followers now and continues to get 100 to 150 looks a day.  The club continues to share content with other web sites.

NEW BUSINESS

Bob Bockwinkel wants to ask people that worked at the headquarters that are DDC members to continue to volunteer for the club.  He plans to ask these people that telephoned and walked for the 2018 election to call for club events like “Love your Electeds.”   

KUDOS

Ameer Alsawaf asked for kudos to be given to Dennis Lewis for his work in completing the club financial report to the state campaign finance committee.  This last report had 22 attachments with the report and Ameer thanked him for helping in putting this together.  The board agreed.

Carl Schmid once again asked the board to give kudos and recognize all of the work put in by Elly Fairclough for the club.   The board enthusiastically agreed.

G Richard Yamagata asked for kudos to Arun for his continued donations to the club and for paying for the rental of the International House.   The board enthusiastically agreed.

Bob Bockwinkel asked for Kudos for Gloria Partida, who plans to take the time to come speak at the next PBE meeting.  This took place the next day at the I-House.  This seemed out of place and there was no comment about this request for kudos.

Stephen Souza in the same vein asked for kudos for Delaine Easton, who gave a fantastic speech at the Holiday Party.  This was enthusiastically supported by the board.  It was agreed amongst all members that Delaine is a fantastic speaker that captivates the audience.  It was hoped that she would come speak at future club events.  

 ANNOUNCEMENTS

Various events and fundraising events were announced that have since passed.  

FUTURE MEETINGS

The January 8th meeting is a special meeting and will be the second Tuesday of the month, not the first.  The meeting will take place in the Blanchard Room of the Davis Branch of the Yolo County Library.  The February 5th meeting will be on the first Tuesday of the month and will take place in the small conference room of the Davis Library.  Stephen Souza will turn over the gavel to Vice President Rick Gonzales as he will be in Hawaii for his birthday.

MOTION TO ADJOURN

Carl Schmid made the motion to adjourn, which was seconded by Nico Vallone.  The board voted to adjourn with no objections.

The meeting adjourned at 8:04 PM.  

Minutes respectfully submitted by G Richard Yamagata on January 7, 2019.


